Minutes

Nottingham Budget Committee Meeting

September 4, 2014

Members Present: Chet Batchelder, Anthony Dumas, Korey Ferland, Miska Hadik, Michael Koester, Gene Reed, Jackie Snow, Jeff Wheeler, Donna Danis – BOS Representative, Peter Perron – School Board Representative
Excused Absences: N/A 


 Unexcused Absences: Doug Poulin
Other in Attendance: Secretary Dawn Wirkkala

Chair Batchelder called the meeting to order and introductions were completed.
Approval of Minutes
Motion: by Ms. Danis, second by Mr. Wheeler to approve the June 12, 2014 minutes as amended.

Vote: 8 in favor and 1 abstained
Mr. Wheeler arrived at 7:20 pm.

Budget Committee Meeting Schedule:  Committee members reviewed the proposed meeting schedule.  Mr. Perron would review the schedule with the School Board and SAU for potential conflicts.  The Secretary will post the schedule as drafted, making any needed changes after the School Board and SAU review.
TOWN 2nd QUARTER FINANCIAL REVIEW: Ms. Danis stated the 2nd Quarter Expenses and Revenue amounts contain seven months of financial data, through July 2014.  Ms. Danis stated she discussed the current financial information with Mr. Sterndale, and he does not have significant concerns but he is keeping a close watch.  Ms. Danis stated she does not feel like there are too many items of concern.
Ms. Danis stated the overtime lines for the Police and Fire Department may be higher than expected as both Department have had or are having employee vacancies, however regular salary lines have a higher than expected amount remaining as a result.
Ms. Snow asked if the Fire Department vaccination plan will go forward.  Ms. Danis reported the department is working on trying to schedule a day that all members can attend. 

Mr. Batchelder asked what accounts contained the payouts for recent retirement; vacation and sick leave.  Ms. Danis stated she will bring the answer to the next meeting.  
Ms. Danis reviewed the revenue amounts stating that Mr. Sterndale indicates he is happy with the amounts received to date.  General discussion took place about the revenues; Mr. Reed stated there appears to be an increase amount collected in building permits, Chair Batchelder asked about the Miscellaneous Insurance O/S and Mr. Koester asked if the Prior Year amount was for the same period.
Ms. Danis stated there is an increase in building permits, for both new houses and additional construction to existing homes, she will bring an explanation of the Miscellaneous Insurance O/S revenue, and that the prior year revenues are for the same period.

Ms. Danis reported that Mr. Sterndale and the Bookkeeper are working on making changes on how the accounting software is utilized, reporting on all the accounts/funds that the Town is responsible for, such as Conservation Fund, Ambulance Fund, and Recreation Revolving Fund.  This change will provide a better method of tracking and accounting the amounts in each of the funds.  The Town Administrator is also looking at a method to determine how much of the supplemental expenses are directly related to the Recreation Revolving Account activities, such as salary taxes and building expenses.

Ms. Snow asked if the Recreation Revolving Fund has more expenses allocated, will they end up with a deficit.  Ms. Danis reported the Recreation Revolving Fund receives all the money it earns from programs, without always paying for all the applicable expenses, essentially operating as a savings account.  Mr. Sterndale is working closely with Ms. Horvath during this process to make the allocation as correct as possible.  
Mr. Reed asked what will happen with the Recreation Revolving fund with the changes.  Ms. Danis stated the Selectmen would like to move forward with the development of Marston Property with minimal tax impact.  
Ms. Danis stated the Budget Committee will be updated as the accounting changes continue.

Mr. Batchelder asked if the recommendations for change came from the Town Auditor and recommended written documentation of the allocation plan and a plan to consistently use the same method for other funds.  Ms. Danis stated it is moving forward based on some of their recommendation and the Recreation Revolving fund is the primary account needing allocation.  

Mr. Dumas asked about the reduced Recycling revenues.  Ms. Danis reported stickers no longer have a charge and not all the recycling revenues data has been compiled and work on the information continues.

Marston Property:  Ms. Danis reported the Marston Property Exploratory Committee (MPEC) is working with NH Listens, an organization that will help the Town plan, organize and moderate a public input session to seek community comments and suggestions to establish a development plan.  
The committee will have a booth at Nottingham Day to answer questions and provide information about the proposed project and process.  The community input session will be held on October 24th at 6:00 pm at Nottingham School to seek a broad representation of what the public would like to have at the property.  

Mr. Wheeler asked about the demolition of the buildings on the property.  Ms. Danis reported the buildings have been removed and there is some remaining miscellaneous clean up required.  However, once the clean-up is complete the property should be opened to the public.  
Mr. Koester asked if additional information about the Marston Property will be made available, such as photos.  Ms. Danis and Mr. Hadik stated the committee is working on getting the information together and it will include a map and photos.
SCHOOL 4th QUARTER FINANCIAL REVIEW: Mr. Perron presented the materials regarding the final 2013/2014 school financials, including a memo from the Superintendent regarding the resignation and settlement amount of the former school principal.
Mr. Reed asked if the public votes on the principal contract and what accounts the settlement funds came from.  Mr. Perron stated the School Board establishes the principal contract and any terms within the contract, payment of the settlement did come from the 2013/2014 surplus, and the School Board authorized the transfer of funds to the Principal Salary account.  It was stated the public vote to approve the general teachers and para-professional contracts and salary amounts in the budget process.  Chair Batchelder confirmed the School Board, as well as the Town, have the ability to transfer funds between accounts when needed.

Mr. Perron reviewed the high points of the final expense amounts, which included $43,088.00 in Health Insurance, $96,320.00 in Dover and Other School Tuition and $95,214.67 in the Coe-Brown Tuition.  It was stated the overages in tuition equal an approximate 12 students, and some committee members expressed concern about the tuition amount remaining and that it was too high.  Ms. Danis stated it might be possible to review the historical data to determine a more accurate student count.
Mr. Perron stated there are some significant overages in Special Education, specifically the Tuition-Non-Public Schools of $136,309.00, which was based on a change of placement; the students came back to Nottingham School and there were positive results with the change.  The total surplus in Special Education was $211,104.90.
Improvement of Instruction has a surplus of $17,043.91.  Ms. Snow asked specifically about Course Tuition Reimbursement and why teachers weren’t taking advantage of the reimbursement.  Mr. Perron stated teachers typically don’t utilize reimbursement and the amount budgeted is significantly less than what could actually be required, according to their contract.  
Mr. Wheeler asked about the amount remaining for In-service Training and Mr. Perron stated he would need to get an answer.  
Mr. Perron reported the Principal account line included a $107,377.00 deficit.  Mr. Reed asked about if there were payouts with the resignation of the prior Assistant Principal and if so, which school year was the payment made.  Mr. Perron stated he left June 2013 and there were no specific payouts.  
Mr. Perron stated Transportation has a deficit of $13,917.00, which may have been caused by adding additional bus stops.  

Ms. Danis asked about the SAU expenses and possible surplus.  Mr. Perron stated the SAU typically utilizes their budgeted amounts.  
Mr. Perron stated the School Board made the decision to purchases items they held off making early in the year, including new kitchen equipment and improvements to the building to solve some of the more relevant space issues.
Chair Batchelder asked about the Food Service overage, specifically the $23,127.00 in Food and Milk expenses and why the amount was so high.  Mr. Perron would find out the answer, but there were changes in providers.

Mr. Perron stated the school has a total surplus of $412,060.27 for the 2013/2014 school year.

Mr. Perron stated revenues were more than what was anticipated.  The Coe-Brown tuition differential payments had $9,281.01 outstanding; the amount includes payments for two graduating Senior High School Students.

Mr. Perron stated he would bring the new principal to the next meeting for introductions.

School Technology Plan:  The committee postponed their review of the technology plan to the September 25th meeting, and requested the Technology Director attend the meeting.

Transportation:  Ms. Snow reviewed the committee’s goals are to review the bus routes for possible transportation savings, as well as the transportation policies and the different requirements between the elementary and both high schools.  Committee members should have completed an initial review of the existing routes and some initial changes will be recommended to the School Board.  The committee will next review student location in comparison to the bus routes to determine if additional changes are needed.  The committee will also review the contract and services with the transportation provider, especially where the account has an over expenditure.
Mr. Ferland asked where the committee recommendations can be reviewed.  Ms. Snow stated recommendations are given to the school board, and can be made available publicly.  Mr. Perron stated the information would become part of the School Board record.
Mr. Reed asked about committee minutes and if the transportation provider uses a software system to map out stops and routes.  Ms. Snow stated minutes are taken and the committee will meet with the company to gain more insight about their process in how they operate and how routes are established.

Ms. Danis asked about differences in morning versus afternoon ridership, as it is possible that the Coe-Brown student count for the afternoon would be lower because of afterschool sports activities.  Ms. Snow stated it is an area the committee will look at, including the possibility of sign-up for afternoon transportation for alternate routes.

Ms. Snow reported the committee has met three times, will hold a meeting next week and changes to the plan can happen at anytime with approval of the School Board.

Budget Committee Training:  Chair Batchelder reviewed the training opportunities the workshop would provide and stated those who want to attend should notify the Secretary.  
ROUNDTABLE: Chair Batchelder stated the next meeting will be with the Technology Director.
Mr. Dumas stated he will be unable to attend three meetings due to his teaching classes. Chair Batchelder stated members who aren’t able to attend a meeting; they should send an email to the Secretary.
Ms. Danis stated next Tuesday is Primary Voting and acknowledged the work being completed by the secretary, Dawn Wirkkala.
Mr. Perron stated he is looking forward to the upcoming year.

Mr. Reed asked to have committee assignments included on the member list and it was stated they would be.  Mr. Reed asked if the Budget Committee has ever used a survey to determine what the budget expectation from the general public for the upcoming budget season might be; should committee members use only their own recommendations and opinions about limits or consider the public expectation.  

Chair Batchelder stated the committee should consider the general public opinion but as a committee they have never recommended specific budget limitations.  The Budget Committee members should be an overall representation of the public, working on the budget with their own expectations.  It was stated the general public will have an opportunity to provide their comments about the budget during the public hearings.

ADJOURNMENT: Having no further business,

8:37 PM Motion: by Mr. Wheeler, second by Ms. Danis.
Vote: 11 – 0 in favor.

Respectfully Submitted, 
Dawn Wirkkala
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